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Chairmanôs Message 

                       Jim Covington 

I hope everyone is enjoying their Summer. What 

a great time to come and visit your Park. The 

Memorial Day Service is always beautiful and 

moving. It was no different this year. Our guest 

speaker was Jim Ramge, U.S. Army Retired, 

who gave a very inspirational and heart felt mes-

sage. The Park itself was gorgeous with all the 

Flags. Thanks to the volunteers who made this a memorable occasion. A special 

thanks to the Scouts who placed flags at each headstone; the ground was ex-

tremely hard, due to the lack of rain, but in true Scouting spirit they prevailed. 

Update on our POW Traveling Exhibit, ñVictory from Withinò. It has enjoyed a 

successful run at Georgia Southern University (Statesboro, Ga.) from February 

til June. It is now headed to the Frontiers of Flight Museum (Dallas, Tx.) for dis-

play through December 2014. Thanks to all who have supported this great pro-

ject with your time, talents and funding. 

On a sad note, we must say good-bye to our Superintendent, Brad Bennett. Brad 

is taking over the operation of the Chickamauga and Chattanooga National Mili-

tary Park, located in both Georgia and Tennessee. In the 5 years he has been at 

Andersonville he has touched so many people and done an outstanding job. His 

individual accomplishments are many and he will be sorely missed. We wish he 

and his family great success and all the best. 

There are exciting things going on at the Park. For a complete schedule of 

events visit them on the web at nps.gov/ande/ or find them on Facebook,  Face-

book.com/AndersonvilleNPS or visit us at friendsofandersonville.org. 

Have a wonderful Summer and we will see you at the Park.    

ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ ϝ  

Elizabeth Smith is a Gettysburg College student and a 2014 Brian C. 

Pohanka Fellow. Administered by the Gettysburg College Civil War 

Institute, the Pohanka Fellowship program provides stipends to offset 

living expenses for Gettysburg College students interning at National 

Park Service sites. This is the second summer that Andersonville has 

hosted a Pohanka fellow intern.  

Kim Campbell is a graduate student at the University of South Caroli-

na in their public history program. A Georgia native, Kim is splitting 

her time at Andersonville between interpretation and visitor services 

and assisting the curator.  



 

Superintendentôs Corner 

By  Acting Superintendent 

Eric  Leonard 

 

Dear Friends, 

2014 has been a full year, and we are only halfway through it. Since February,  

monthly programs have  been highlighting the complex and evolving stories of An-

dersonville prison as we progress through the 150th anniversary of the prisons opera-

tion. In January's Night Museum event, living historians explored what local citizens 

in southwest Georgia thought of the construction of a military prison near their home as historian Robert Scott 

Davis discussed the experiences of slaves and black prisoners at Andersonville. In February we hosted Dr. Jus-

tin Vance of Hawaii Pacific University as he discussed Hawaiians and Pacific Islanders who fought in the Civ-

il War, including Timothy Pittman, a Hawaiian who served in the Civil War and was held captive at Libby 

Prison. May's First Saturday programs included Dr. Gene Smith, whose research on slaves during the War of 

1812 has direct connections to the prisoner of war story and Georgia. These special programs, and others, are 

generously supported by the Friends of Andersonville, and allow us to explore parts of our story that might not 

have been reached before. 

By the end of the summer we will have had research visits by three recipients of 2014 research grants. The 

long standing POW research grant program, also funded by the Friends of Andersonville, supports researchers 

of all types as they continue the work of the park through research and inquiry into the prisoner of war experi-

ence. Supporting this research and interacting with professors, graduate students, and others interested in learn-

ing more about prisoners of war has been one of the most rewarding experiences I have had. 

The summer months are traditionally quieter at the park, as sweltering heat and gnats keep all but the heartiest 

visitors from lingering long at the park. The tragedy of this is especially poignant this year, as we mark the 

150th anniversary of the prison population approaching 30,000 and nearly 3,000 deaths in the single month of 

August 1864. We have been marking daily ebb and flow of the prison on a plain white dry erase board on dis-

play in the lobby of the National Prisoner of War Museum; each day we update the display to show the prison 

population, daily deaths and total deaths on the corresponding day in 1864. I am constantly reminded that each 

one of those numbers were American soldiers and learning their stories is one of the many reasons visitors 

travel off the beaten path to Andersonville.  

Soon though, summer will end, and we mark the end of summer each year with all of the events which occur 

in the area of the park during the third weekend of September as we mark National POW/MIA Recognition 

Day. These events, and others, depend on the support of many partners, such as the Friends of Andersonville, 

and through the generous assistance of park volunteers. On your next visit, please take the time to thank the 

volunteers you encounter.  

See you in the park! 

Eric 

tŀƎŜ н μ {ǳƳƳŜǊ нлмп                                                                                                                                       ǿǿǿΦŦǊƛŜƴŘǎƻŦŀƴŘŜǊǎƻƴǾƛƭƭŜΦƻǊƎ 



Jack C. Hallman from Saxton, Pennsylvania was drafted on August 

3, 1943 into the Army and selected for the Army Air Force.  He was 

assigned to the 95th Bomb Group, 334th Squadron, 8th Air Force. 

Hallman was a radio operator on the ñPride of New Mexico.ò During 

his eighth flying mission his plane was shot down near Euskrichen, 

Germany on November 21, 1944. He was captured by the German 

Volkssturm and after traveling through several cities ended up in Sta-

lag Luft 4. He remained there until the Russians advanced toward the 

camp. He was put on a boxcar and sent to Stalag Luft 1. The Russians 

liberated the camp on May 1, 1945. The handkerchief pictured in the 

photo was signed by his fellow roommates; the colorful stitching was done later to save the names. Also pic-

tured are other items donated by Mr. Hallman. 

*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   * 

Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) 

The YCC program provides summer employment on public lands for indi-

viduals 15 to 18 years of age.  At Andersonville the YCC is clearing de-

bris from Civilian Conservation Corps drainage ditches (pictured) and 

maintaining the grounds of the prison site and national cemetery.  

Left to Right: Jeffery Roberts, Damien Poole, Brianna West, Shada Little, 

Melissa Griffith and Brennan Morris.  

*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   * 

SUPPORT THE TRUSTðBECOME A PARTNER 

As little as $25 can help the Friends of Andersonville support educational programs and the many projects that 

are ongoing at this historic landmark. A donation entitles you to a subscription to the Andersonville Dispatch 

complete with news of upcoming events, photos and articles of interest to our membership. 

Why not become a Sustaining Partner?  You can help ensure the future of the Andersonville Trust by mak-

ing a monthly donation to the Trust.  With four levels of support, Friend, Fellow, Partner or Sustainer, you are 

sure to find a level of giving that is just right for your budget.  Visit our website at 

www.friendsofandersonville.org and click on the "Sustain the Trust" button under Support the Trust at the left.   

Have you considered leaving a legacy to the Andersonville Trust?  By including the Andersonville Trust in 

your Will you can be sure the Trust will be around to support the projects at the Andersonville National His-

toric Site and the National POW Museum.  Talk to your financial counselor about how you can leave a legacy 

to the Andersonville Trust. 

If youôd prefer to mail a check to support the Trust, please mail your check to PO Box 186, Andersonville, 

GA  31711  

The Andersonville Trust is pleased to accept corporate gifts as well as gifts of stock, which may have a greater 

tax advantage to you.  All gifts are tax deductible. 
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The Road To Andersonville 

         By Stephanie Steinhorst  

 

To better tell the story of the prison experience, 

the staff of Andersonville National Historic Site 

began ñFirst Saturdayò events in March of this 

year.  On the first Saturday of each month, spe-

cial tours, speakers, and programs have been es-

tablished to tell the Civil War prisoner of war 

experience, of both Northern and Southern pris-

ons.  These tours take many forms from trolley 

rides and walking tours to living historians and 

theater programs.   

One of the most popular programs is called 

ñRoad to Andersonville.ò  Through the coopera-

tion with the City of Americus, the park is renting a trolley to take visitors from the National Prisoner of War 

Museum to the Town of Andersonville and then proceed in a guided walk from the town to the reconstructed 

prison gates, following in the footsteps of the prisoners. The roughly two hour program traverses the locations 

that were most familiar to prisoners, sharing the accounts of soldiers and civilians on that fateful path.   

For the first half of the anniversary the theme is ñarrival,ò emphasizing the beginning of the prison and the ex-

periences of United States soldiers when they were transferred to the site.  The second half of the year will re-

spond with ñdepartureò following the lesser known stories and experiences of prisoners who were exchanged, 

paroled, transferred to other prisons, or escaped.  The ñdepartureò tour will begin in the national cemetery at 

the place thousands of prisoners never left and move through the prison site exit to walk uphill to the railroad 

tracks in town.  The tour, in all its forms, serves as a sort of pilgrimage for visitors to travel along the experi-

ences of prisoners and cultivate deeper connections to the physical landscape and plight of these men.  

The ñRoad to Andersonvilleò trolley tour is a free tour for the public, but reservations are required.  Anyone 

interested in joining the tour can sign up for a 

place by visiting www.nps.gov/ande/

planyourvisit/roadtoandersonville.htm.   

In addition to the trolley tour, a number of guest 

speakers and park staff have graciously presented 

on topics such as Father Peter Whelan, Camp 

Ford prison in Texas, slaves during the War of 

1812, Rock Island Prison in Illinois, and Hawai-

ians and POWs from Hawaii during the American 

Civil War. Programs will continue to emphasize 

the various prisons in the United States and Con-

federate States systems.    
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